APPENDIX II

Biographic files¹

Biographic file # 1

- Name Joan Albert Abril i Pons (Albert Abril)
- 2. Place and date of birth Barcelona, 1947
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 6837)
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Filmmaker and film producer

6. Publications, functions, dates

Abril collaborated with *Tele/eXprés* (from 1972) covering foreign events such as wars, electoral process and other major events. From 1976 on, and for a decade, Abril worked as a journalist in *Avui* in several positions. In 1976 Abril was also a special correspondent in Portugal, covering (probably) the presidential election. Abril was Editor-in-chief of *Quart Creixent* (1977-1978) and continues to be a regular contributor of several Barcelona based media.

7. Activities related with Journalism

Abril studied Information Sciences at the Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona and graphic design at Escola Manssana de Barcelona, among other subjects.

8. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.11, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #2

- 1. Name Manuel Alcántara
- 2. Place and date of birth Malaga, 10.01.1928
- 4. Profession or main activity Poet
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Columnist
- 6. Publications, functions, dates

Alcántara collaborated with Arriba (1970), Ya (1980) and Hoja del lunes (1979), among others.

7. Published books

Alcántara has an extensive list of books published that include anthologies of his newspaper articles and poetry.

8. Other career highlights

¹By alphabetic order of the main surname.

Alcántara won the Luca de Tena award in 1965 among other prizes such as the National Literary award in 1964, the Mariano Cavia in 1974 and the González Ruano in 1979. Since 1993 there is a poetry award in his name.

9. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.20, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #3

- 1. Name Antonio Alférez Callejón
- 2. Place and date of birth Almería, 1942
- 4. Profession or main activity Journalist (ROP3868)
- 5. Profession or secondary activity

Professor: taught summer courses at Universidad Complutense and Escuela de Periodismo de la Iglesia (EPI)

6. Publications, functions, dates

Alferéz started at *El Alcazár* (1966-1968), was afterwards head journalist of magazine Don Quijote (1968) and worked for 40 years in newspapers such as *ABC* (1986-1978), as head of the international section and executive editor in chief of the *Los domingos de ABC*; *El Pais* and *Diario 16* (deputy editor-in-chief). Alférez was also commentator for TVE, RNE and COPE.

7. Published books

- 1986. Cuarto Poder en España, Barcelona: Plaza & Janés

8. Activities related with Journalism

Alférez graduated as a journalist from Escuela de Periodismo de la Iglesia (EPI 1964) and as an English philologist.

9. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.23, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #4

1. Name

- Julio Alonso Cardenete 2. Place and date of birth
 - Granada, 1940
- **3.** Place and date of death 2009
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 5278)

5. Publications, functions, dates

Alonso worked in *El Álcazar* (1966-1968), Europa Press (1968), and then in *Nivel* (1970), *Nuevo diario* (1972-1973) and ABC (1973-1976) already as a journalist. Alonso was also head journalist of El pais (1976-1979).

6. Activities related with Journalism

Alonso studied at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1971). In the 1980's was in charge of the recently created school of journalism UAM/EL PAIS.

7. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp. 26, Madrid: Algar Editorial Cuadra, Bonifacio de la «Necrológica: "In Memóriam" Julio Alonso, profesional de calidad», *El país*, 15.03.2009

Biographic file #5

1. Name

José Mario Armero Alcántara

- **2.** Place and date of birth Valladolid, 20.02.1927
- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 25.08.1995
- **4. Profession or main activity** Lawyer
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Journalist (ROP 5176)
- 6. Publications, functions, dates Armero was president of Europa Press (1967-1980)
- 7. Activities related with Journalism Aremero first studied Law at Complutense University in Madrid and later graduated in Information Sciences from the Navarra University.
- Bibliography and references
 López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX,
 pp.47, Madrid: Algar Editorial
 «Ayer falleció en Madrid José Mario Armero», ABC, 26.08.1995, pp.40

Biographic file #6

- 1. Name Manuel Azanar Zubigaray
- 2. Place and date of birth Echalar, Navarra 18.11.1894
- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 10.11.1975
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 15)
- Profession or secondary activity Politician and diplomat (ONU, Morocco, Argentina and Dominican Republic Ambassador)

6. Publications, functions, dates

La tradición Navarra, Euzkadi (editor in chief and WWI correspondent); editor in chief of *El Sol* in Madrid (1918-1922); *El país* (1922-1926) and *Diario de la Marina* (1926-1928), in Cuba; WWII correspondent for Arriba (1940-1945). Azanar was also EFE

agency president (1958), editor in chief of *La Vanguardia* (1960-1963), columnist of *La Vanguardia*, *Blanco y Negro*, etc.

7. Published books

Azanar published several books such as

- 1942. *Guerra y victoria de España (1936-1939)*, Madrid: Editorial Magisterio Español
- 1969. Historia militar de la guerra de España, Madrid: Editora Nacional

8. Activities related with Journalism

Aznar was member of the Madrilenian Press Association since 1919.

9. Other career highlights

Aznar won the first National Journalism award, Francisco Franco, in 1938, the Mariano Cavia, in 1957 and the Rodríguez Santamaría in 1973.

10. Family connections with Journalism

Aznar's son, Manuel Aznar Acedo (1916-2001) was also a journalist that worked mainly in radio.

11. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.55-56, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #7

1. Name

Xavier Barbé Izuel

- **2.** Place and date of birth Barcelona, 1950
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 6280)
- 4. Publications, functions, dates

Barbé started collaborating with *Diario de Barcelona* in 1972 and worked as a journalist in *Tele/eXprés* (1976-1977), *Alternativas* (1976-1977), *L'Estaca* (1977) and was editor in chief of *Cap d'Ull* (1977).

5. Activities related with Journalism Barbé studied at Escuela de Periodismo de la Iglesia (E

Barbé studied at Escuela de Periodismo de la Iglesia (EPI 1974)

6. Incidents

Member of GDP

7. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.61, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Roglan, J.1992. *El Grup Democràtic de Periodistes, 1966-1976 : crònica d'un periodisme esperançat*, Barcelona: Col·legi de Periodistes de Barcelona/Diputació de Barcelona.

Biographic file #8

1. Name

Eduardo Barrenechea Sánchez

2. Place and date of birth Santander, 1937

3. Place and date of death

Madrid, 30.04.1994

4. Profession or main activity Journalist (ROP 5118)

5. Publications, functions, dates

Barrenechea started his career as a journalist in *El Alcázar* (1963-65) and continued it in *Pueblo* (1965-67). In *Informaciones* (1968-1976) he became head journalist (redactor jefe), he left to be deputy editor-in-chief of the new weekly edition of *Cuadernos para el Diálogo* (1976-78) and in 1978 Barrenechea became associated editor-in-chief of *Cinco Días*.

6. Published books

1974.*Portugal, sí*, Madrid: Editorial Cuadernos para el Dialogo (co-authored with Luís Carendell)

7. Activities related with Journalism

Barrenechea studied at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1970)

8. Other career highlights

Barrenechea was awarded posthumously, in 1999, a special prize given by the Club Internacional de Prensa (CIP) for his labour as special correspondent in Portugal

9. Family connections with Journalism

His wife, Elisa de la Fuente, was also a journalist in Efe Agency

10. Bibliography and references

«Necrológica Eduardo Barrenechea», ABC, 02.05.1994, pp.70

Estefanía, Joaquín «Necrológicas: Eduardo Barrenechea, el cronista de la 'revolución de los claveles'», *El Pais*, 02.05.1994

Iríbar, Amaya «El CIP homenajea a los corresponsales de la Revolución de los Claveles», *El Pais*, 23.04.1999

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.65, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #9

- 1. Name Manuel Blanco Tobío
- 2. Place and date of birth Leréz, Pontevedra, 29.10.1919
- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 03.06.1995
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 1282)
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Writer

6. Publications, functions, dates

Blanco Tobío started working at weekly *El Español* (1943), *La Estafeta Literaria* (1943) and *Fantasía* (1945), collaborating at the same time with RNE and some publications of the Movimiento press chain. In *Pueblo*, Blanco Tobío was international politics commentator, special correspondent (1953-1956) and New York correspondent (1960-1964). Blanco Tobío was editor in chief of *Arriba* (1966-1970) and of the Movimiento radio and press chain (1977).

7. Published books

- 1949. El Kominform, quinta columna del comunismo, Madrid: Edit. Radar
- 1963. USA: la patología de la prosperidad, Madrid: Bullón
- 1966. La América Invisible, Madrid: Editora Nacional
- 1977. Blues para una democracia, Madrid: Doncel

8. Activities related with Journalism

Blanco Tobío was head of the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (1972).

9. Other career highlights

Blanco Tobío won the National journalism award, Antonio Primo de Rivera, in 1952, the Mariano Cavía in 1978 and the Manuel Aznar in 1979.

10. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.79, Madrid: Algar Editorial «Necrológicas: Manuel Blanco Tobío, periodista y escritor», *El País*, 05.06.1995

Biographic file #10

1. Name

Jordi Borja Sebastià

- 2. Place and date of birth Barcelona, 18.07.1941
- **3. Profession or main activity** Professor of urban planning
- 4. Profession or secondary activity Politician, columnist
- **5. Publications, functions, dates** Collaborated with *Tele-eXprés, Cuadernos para el Diálogo. El País, etc.*

6. Incidents

Member of the central committee of PCE and PSUC, Borja was in exile from 1961 to 1968. In 1980 was elected Mp of the Catalan Parliamentary by PSUC.

Biographic file # 11

- 1. Name Ángel Luis de la Calle
- 2. Place and date of birth 1947
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist
- **4. Publications, functions, dates** After working for *Informaciones*, de la Calle worked in *El Pais* since 1976 in the Madrid (local) section. Currently is the *Expresso* correspondent in Madrid.
- 5. Bibliography and references «GENTE», *El Pais*, 20.09.1976

- 1. Name Juan Luis Calleja González-Camino
- **2.** Place and date of birth Madrid, 04.05.1922
- **3.** Place and date of death 31.05.2008
- 4. **Profession or main activity** Writer and Publicist
- **5.** Other career highlights Calleja won the Mariano de Cavia award in 1964.
- 6. Family connections with Journalism His father, Rafael Calleja, was also an *ABC* contributor.
- 7. Bibliography and references «Necrológicas: Juan Luis Calleja González-Camino», ABC, 01.07.2008, pp.75 «Juan Luis Calleja», ABC, 07.04.1964, pp. 34

Biographic file #13

1. Name

Manuel Campo Vidal

- 2. Place and date of birth Camporrells, Huesca, 1951
- 4. Profession or main activity Journalist (ROP 5978)

5. Publications, functions, dates

Journalist at *Claridad* (1974) and in *Tele/eXprés* (1975-1976), he where later became head of section (1976). Campo was also a journalist at *Taula de Canvi* and *Arreu* (1976) and a correspondent of Europa Press agency in Cornellà (1973-1978) and Catalonia (1978). In 1983 he began his long, and still active, career in television when he became deputy editor-in-chief and host of the TVE news reel *Telediario 2*.

6. Activities related with Journalism

Campo studied Information Sciences at the Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona and at Escuela de Periodismo de la Iglesia (EPI 1973).

7. Incidents

Member of GDP

8. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.101, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Roglan, J. 1992. *El Grup Democràtic de Periodistes, 1966-1976 :crònica d'un periodisme esperançat*, Barcelona: Col·legi de Periodistes de Barcelona/Diputació de Barcelona.

Biographic file #14

1. Name

Francisco Caparrós Sorriano

- 2. Place and date of birth Malaga 1948
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 5517)

4. Publications, functions, dates

He had started his carreer in *Nuevo Diario*, was a journalist (1972-1974) and head of section (1974-1975) in *Arriba* and afterwards became the representative of Pyresa Agency in Catalonia (1975-1976). Caparrós first mission as special correspondent was to cover the Portuguese Revolution. In Barcelona Caparrós was also correspondent for *Diario 16* (1976-1977) and Cadena Ser and collaborator of several national and international publications. Caparrós became editor-in-chief of *Cambio 16* (from 2001 on), editor-in-chief of gratuity newspaper *Ahora* in 2005 and in 2012 left *Negocio*, where he was also editor in chief.

5. Published books

1983.La UMD – Militares rebeldes, Barcelona: Editorial Argos Vergara, SA.

6. Incidents

In 1988 Caparrós was fired from TVE due to irregularities of the program he managed "¿Y usted que opine?" [*El pais*, 08.04.1988]

7. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.105, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #15

1. Name

Luís Carandell Robusté

- 2. Place and date of birth Barcelona, 24.02.1929
- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 29.08.2002
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 2742)

5. Publications, functions, dates

Carandell started working as a journalist in 1952 at *El Correo catalán* and then as correspondent in Cairo for *El Noticiero Universal* in 1953. Carandell spent several years as correspondent in Asia: Tailand, Singapur, Ceylan, India and then Japan. He returned to Madrid in 1961 where he collaborated with several newspapers and prepared some books. Carandell worked as a journalist in *Triunfo* (1968) where he became known for his column "Celtiberia Show" that later was printed as a book; and collaborated with *Madrid* (until 1971), *Diario de Barcelona, Informaciones* (under Antonio Pintado pseudonymous) and *Por Favor* (from 1974); was also head of section at *Cuadernos para el Diálogo* (1976-78). In 1978 became a commentator of *Diario 16* and editor-in-chief of *Viajar*. In 1982 he became parliamentary journalist for TVE.

6. Published books

Carandell was also a prolific author of books:

- 1970. Celtiberia Show, Madrid: Guadiana Publicaciones
- 1974.*Portugal, sí*, Madrid: Editorial Cuadernos para el Dialogo (co-authored with Eduardo Barrenechea)

In 2000 he published the first volume of his memories: *El día más feliz de mi vida*, Madrid: Espasa Calpe, but died without finishing the second one.

7. Activities related with Journalism

Carandell studied Law in Madrid and at the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1952)

8. Other career highlights

His labour as parliamentary journalist for TVE inspired the current Luis Carandell award for parliamentary journalism given by the Spanish Senate.

9. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.106, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #16

1. Name

Josep María Casasús Guri

- 2. Place and date of birth Barcelona, 1944
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalists (ROP 4989)
- **4. Profession or secondary activity** Professor at Pompeu Fabra University

5. Publications, functions, dates

Casasús was a journalist (1968-1972) and head journalist (1972-1976) of *Tele/eXprés;* editor in chief of *Dossier Mundo* (1971-1975), head journalist of *Catalunya Express* (1976-1977).

6. Published books

Among others, Casasús published books such as:

- 1972. Ideología y análisis de medios de comunicación, Barcelona: Dopesa
- 1974. Teoría de la imagen, Barcelona: Salvat

7. Activities related with Journalism

Casasús studied at Escula de Peridismo de la Iglesia (EPI 1969) and lectured at the same school.

8. Incidents

Member of GDP

9. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp. 114, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Roglan, J. (1992) *El Grup Democràtic de Periodistes, 1966-1976 :crònica d'un periodisme esperançat*, Barcelona: Col·legi de Periodistes de Barcelona/Diputació de Barcelona.

Biographic file #17

- 1. Name
- Julio Colomer Casanova 2. Place and date of birth
- Valencia, 1933**3.** Profession or main activity Journalist (ROP 5329)
- 4. Profession or secondary activity Theologian

5. Publications, functions, dates

Journalist (1972-1976) and editor-in-chief (1976) at *Hechos y Dichos*, journalist at *Andalán* (1973-1977), *Tierra 5*(1974) and *Informaciones* (1975-1977)

- **6. Books published** Mostly books about Theology.
- 7. Activities related with Journalism Colomer studied Theology and Philosophy and Letters and graduated from the *Escuela Oficial de Periodismo* (EOP1971).

8. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.129, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #18

- 1. Name Lorenzo Contreras Benítez
- 2. Place and date of birth Alcazarquivir, Morocco, 1933
- 3. Place and date of death
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 3630)

5. Publications, functions, dates

Contreras began as a journalist in *La Prensa* (1963), then in *Informaciones* (1963-1978) and as a correspondent in Madrid for *Tele/eXprés*, 1963-1971. Contreras wrote political commentaries for *ABC* and weekly *Época* and collaborated with *Informaciones*, *La Vanguardia*, *El Correo Catalán*, *Sábado Gráfico* and *Mundo*, also within the political field.

6. Activities related with Journalism

Contreras studied Law and graduated from the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1963)

7. Other career highlights

Contreras was awarded the Pablo Iglesias prize in 1979 by his article "Huelga general"

8. Incidents

Member of GDP

9. Bibliography and references

«Lorenzo Contreras, premio Pablo Iglesias de periodismo» *El Pais*, 07.12.1979 López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.132, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Roglan, J. 1992. *El Grup Democràtic de Periodistes, 1966-1976 :crònica d'un periodisme esperançat*, Barcelona: Col·legi de Periodistes de Barcelona/Diputació de Barcelona.

Biographic file #19

1. Name

Eduardo Corregedor da Fonseca

2. Publications, functions, dates

He was a manager of ANOP, the Portuguese agency of news and in 1974 was nominated Press counselor of the Portuguese Embassy in Madrid. In 1983-1984 he was the secretary of the Technical Deontological Council of the Journalist Union, in Portugal and in 1985-1986 was the substitute president of the General Assembly, of the same institution.

3. Activities related with Journalism

Corregedor da Fonseca wrote for the high culture publication *Coloquio- revista de artes e letras* published by the Gulbenkian Foundation and translated some books into Portuguese: *L'Inquisitoire* by Robert Pinget, published by Ulisseia in 1969 and *A journey through economic time* by John Kenneth Galbraith in 1995 published by Presença.

4. Other career highlights

In 2010 was awarded a prize for his fifty years as a member of the Press House

5. Incidents

Eduardo Corregedor da Fonseca has record in the Portuguese political police, PIDE, for being incarcerated in 1962.

Biographic file #20

1. Name

Paulo Norberto Correia da Fonseca

2. Profession or secondary activity Television critic

3. Publications, functions, dates

Correia da Fonseca is a television critic that nowadays writes for the PCP's newspaper AVANTE!. He also wrote for A Capital, República, Seara Nova, O Diário, Vida Ribatejana, Notícias da Amadora, O Jornal.

4. Activities related with Journalism

After the nationalization of the Portuguese banking system that bear with it the nationalization of most Portuguese press, he became part of the new managing team of *Diário de noticias* composed by Colonel Marcelino Marques, architect Francisco Solano de Almeida and himself. Luís de Barros was designated editor-in-chief and José Saramago his deputy

5. Bibliography and references

Correia, Pedro ,«Quando Saramago exigia "violência revolucionária», *Diário de Notícias*, 26.08.2005

Biographic file #21

- 1. Name Manuel Fernández Areal
- **2.** Place and date of birth El Ferrol, La Coruña, 1930
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 3336)
- 4. Profession or secondary activity Professor

5. Publications, functions, dates

Fernández Areal was editor in chief of *Diario Regional* (1959-1965) *La Actualidad Española* (1975-1976), having been deputy editor in chief previously (1966-1970); *Mundo* (1970-1973) and manager of Europa press agency, among other things.

6. Published books

- El derecho a la información (1971), Barcelona: Juventud
- La ley de prensa a debate (1971), Barcelona: Plaza & Janés
- La Libertad de prensa en España (1938-1971) (1971), Madrid: Cuadernos para el diálogo

7. Activities related with Journalism

Fernández Areal studied Law, Journalism at the University Complutense in Madrid and at the Escula Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1959).

8. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp. 182, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #22

- **1. Name** Felipe Fernández Armesto (Augusto Assia)
- Place and date of birth As Frieiras, Orense, 30.04.1906
 Place and date of both
- **3.** Place and date of death 02.02.2002
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist

5. Publications, functions, dates

Férnández started writing for *El Pueblo de Gallego* in 1924 and while we was in Berlin his chronicles started being published also in *Informaciones*, *ABC*, etc. and being popular, which motivated Agustí Calvet Pascual (Gaziel) to hire him in 1929 as *La Vanguardia*'s correspondent in Berlin and then after 1933, the moment he was expelled by the Nazi Government, in London. When the collaboration with *La Vanguardia* started Fernández left his real name behind and began signing his pieces "Augusto Assia". Fernández, together with Carlos Sentís, was the only Spanish journalist who was allowed to attend the Nuremberg trials. During the civil war Fernández was placed in the national Spain territories, working for the press office of the Burgos' Government and writing daily for the *La Voz de España*. With the beginning of the IIWW, Fernández was send back to London until the end of the war; afterwards in 1950 the destination was New York and Washington, where he was also Information Council of the Spanish Embassy and then Bonn between 1955 and 1963. In 1964 he began his work as special correspondent, attending all the world major events; and in 1970 the section "Carta al Director", which he maintained until June 29th 1985.

6. Activities related with Journalism

Férnández graduated from the Philosophy and Humanities of the Faculty of Santiago de Compostela in 1927 and continued his studies at the Humboldt University in Berlin in the following year.

7. Other career highlights

Fernández was given by the Real Academia Española the Castillo de Chirel award in 1950.

Fernández was a member of the European Journalist Association and of the Foreign Correspondent Association of London, Berlin and New York.

8. Family connections with Journalism

Fernández was married to the journalist, and later politician, María Victoria Fernández España y Fernández Latorre, daughter of the founder of *La voz de Galicia*.

9. Incidents

Fernández is said to have abandoned his communist militancy in 1933, militancy which he always denied to have ever engaged with.

10. Bibliography and references

Kharitonova, Natalia. 2005. «La Internacional comunista, la MORP y el Movimiento de artistas revolucionarios españoles (1931-1934)», IEE - Document n° 37, Janvier 2005 Romero, Santiago«La identidad oculta de Augusto Assía» in *Farodevigo.es* 20.11.2011 «Augusto Assía, corresponsal bajo las bombas de la Luftwaffe», *La Vanguardia*, 20.12.2012

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.182, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #23

1. Name

Javier Figuero Moreno

- 2. Place and date of birth Valladolid, 27.01.1948
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 6103)

4. Publications, functions, dates

Figuero was a journalist in *Arriba* (1974-1979); head journalist (redactor jefe) in *Gentes* (1977) and a journalist in *Personas* (1977). He was also editor-in- chief of weekly *Al día*, (1977-1978) and owner and editor in chief of agency RFI,]. Wrote for *El Pais* in the end of the 1980's and beginning of the 1990's; Collaborated with *El Mundo* and worked for TVE

5. Published books

He is also author of several essays of journalism and history: Si los curas y frailes supieran... (2003), Albert Camus, exaltación de España (2007), Arruíname, pero no me abandones (2003), etc.

6. Activities related with Journalism

Figuero has a degree in Information Studies (EOP 1974) and another in Political Science.

7. Incidents

Figuero was fired from TVE illegally and forced to be reincorporated by the same medium in 1988

8. Bibliography and references

«TVE readmitrá periodista», *ABC* 01.08.1988, pp.68 López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.196, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #24

1. Name

Ismael Fuente Lafuente

2. Place and date of birth

Oviedo, 1951

- **3.** Place and date of death Dominican Republic, 1994
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 5467)

5. Publications, functions, dates

Fuente began his career at *ABC* and then went to *El Pais*, where he became head of the Local section and *El Pais semanal*. Also was deputy editor-in-chief (subdirección) of *Interviú* and *Ya*. Afterwards became *Diario 16*'s diplomatic correspondent and eventually this newspaper deputy editor-in-chief. Fuentes had a column in *El Mundo* and was a commentator for COPE network.

6. Published books

Fuente authored several books as well, many of them on the royal family:

- 1988. Aprendiendo a ser Rey, Madrid: Temas de Hoy
- 1990. La Duquesa , Madrid: Temas de Hoy
- 1994. Yo, Alfonso XIII. El ocaso de un Rey, Madrid: Temas de Hoy

7. Activities related with Journalism

Fuente studied at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo in Madrid (EOP 1972)

8. Incidents

Died at 42 on a sea accident on March 27th 1994

9. Bibliography and references

«Necrologicas», El Pais 28.03.1994

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.205, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #25

1. Name

Jesús Fueyo Álvarez

- **2.** Place and date of birth La Felguera, Austurias, 22.02.1922
- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 12.06.1993
- 4. Profession or main activity

Professor (studied Law at the Central University in Madrid) of political law and Political Theory

5. Profession or secondary activity Writer, columnist

6. Publications, functions, dates

Fueyo had a column in Arriba called "La escritura invisible".

7. Published books

Fueyo authored many books, mainly on political and religious themes.

8. Activities related with Journalism

Fueyo lectured at the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo and was the Press National delegate of the Movimiento chain (1962).

9. Bibliography and references «Murió Jesús Fueyo Álvarez, letrado el consejo de Estado», *ABC*, 15.06.1993, pp.22

- 1. Name Joan Fuster I Ortells
- 2. Place and date of birth Sueca, 1922
- **3.** Place and date of death Sueca, 1992
- 4. **Profession or main activity** Lawyer and writer
- 5. Publications, functions, dates

Fuster collaborated with *Levante*, *Destíno*, *La Vanguardia española*, *El correo Català*, etc. and in the 1970s is published at least by *Informaciones* and *Tele/exprés*.

- Published books
 Fuster is an author of an extensive list of books, mostly essays.
- 7. Other career highlights Fuster won several literary prizes such as the *Premi d'Honor de les lletres Catalanes* in 1975.
- 8. Incidents

Fuster was victim of two bombs (1978 and 1981) planted in his house, whose origins were never identified.

Biographic file #27

- 1. Name Pedro Gómez Aparicio
- 2. Place and date of birth Madrid, 01.08.1903
- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 03.03.1983
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 29)
- 5. Publications, functions, dates

Gómez Aparicio was deputy editor in chief (1927-1932) and head journalist (1934-1935) of *El Debate* (1927-1932); editor in chief of *Ideal* (1932-1934) and 1935-1936), *El Ideal Gallego* (1936-1937), deputy editor in chief (1938-1944) and editor in chief (1944-1959) of EFE and editor in chief of *La Hoja del lunes* (1944-1973). His international commentaries at RNE made him very popular.

6. Published books

Gómez Aparicio became well known by his *Historia del periodismo español, 4 vol.* (1967-1981), Madrid: Editora Nacional

7. Activities related with Journalism

Gómez Aparicio suited at the Journalism School of *El Debate* (1926), at the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1949), where later he lectured as well

8. Other career highlights

Gómez Aparicio won the National award for Journalism, Francisco Franco, in 1946 and the Rodríguez Santamaría in 1974. Gómez Aparicio was also president of the Madrilenian Press Association (1961-1967) and its member since 1929.

9. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.243, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #28

- 1. Name
- José Luís Gómez Tello 2. Place and date of birth
- Madrid, 1916 **3. Place and date of death**
 - Madrid, 2003
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP1750)
- 5. Publications, functions, dates

Until 1943, Gómez Tello collaborated with *Arriba*, *Mástil*, *El Español*, *Vértice*, *Escorial*, *España* (Tangier) and *Hoja de Campaña* of the Blue division (1940-1942). In 1943 Gómez Tello started working as a Journalist at *Primer Plano*, publication of which he became editor in chief in 1960. From 1958 until 1980 Gómez Tello was also head journalist of RNE. Gómez Tello began working at *Arriba* as a journalist (1960-1974) and was this publication deputy editor in chief (1974-1975). Gómez Tello was also deputy editor in chief of Pyresa (1975-1979) and *El Álcazar* (1980), as well as collaborator of *En Pie* (1965-1977).

6. Activities related with Journalism

Gómez Tello studied Philosophy and Humanities and at the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1943).

7. Other career highlights

Gómez Tello won the Rodríguez Santamaria award in 1959 and the Journalism National award, Francisco Franco, in 1960.

8. Incidents

Gómez Tello was a volunteer of the Blue Division during WWII.

9. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.249, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #29

1. Name

Josep Antoni González i Casanova

2. Place and date of birth Barcelona, 1935

3. Profession or main activity

Professor. In 1967 he was given the Catedra of Political Law at the Universidad de Santiago de Compostela, which he leaves behind to assumed the one of State Theory at the Economic Faculty of Universitat de Barcelona in 1971. Later he will be catedratic Professor of Constitutional law until he retired in 2002. Being an expert on Constitutional Law, González Casanova was called by PSOE to write the 1978

Constitution; likewise he participated in the writing of the Autonomic Status of the Basque Country in 1979, of Catalonia in 1981 and Galicia.

4. Profession or secondary activity

Columnist

5. Publications, functions, dates

González Casanova collaborated through the years with *Tele/eXprés*, *Diario de Barcelona*, *La Vanguardia* and *El Pais*.

6. Published books

González Casanova published several books, one of them, *La lucha por la democracia en España* (1975), Barcelona: J. Lliteras, having been denounced for political reasons in May 1975

7. Activities related with Journalism

González Casanova was politically active since 1962 when he became one of the founders of Front Obrer de Catalunya (Catalonia's Workers Front), which he abandons to join the Partit Socialista de Catalunya-Congrés and later on the Partit de Socialistes de Catalunya.

8. Bibliography and references

Rojos claros, Francisco .2005. «La represión cultural durante la Transición: los últimos libros «prohibidos» (1975-1979) in II Congreso Internacional de la Historia de la Transición: los inicios del proceso democratizador», Universidad de Almería, 28/11 - 2/12 of 2005, Coord. Rafael Quirosa-Cheyrouze y Muñoz.

Biographic file #30

1. Name

Gerardo González Martin

- **2.** Place and date of birth Ávila, 1942
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 3568)

4. Publications, functions, dates

González worked as a journalist (1962-1970 and 1972-1974) and editor in chief (1970-1972) of *El Correo Gallego* and as journalist (1963 and 1974-1980) of *Faro de Vigo* and collaborated with *La Hoja del lunes* (1970-1977) and *El Pope* (973-1974) and was deputy editor in chief of *Galicia en Marcha* (1978).

Activities related with Journalism González studied at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP1962) and was president of the Vigo Press Association (1978).

Biographic file #31

- 1. Name Manuel Ibáñez Escofet (**)
- 2. Place and date of birth Barcelona, 02.08.1917
- **3.** Place and date of death Barcelona, 15.12.1990
- 4. Profession or main activity

Journalist (ROP 2759)

5. Publications, functions, dates

Ibáñez Escofet started writing for *El Matí* during the II Republic, then was head journalist (1958-1967) deputy editor in chief of *El Correo Catalán* (1967-1969), editor in chief of *Tele/eXprés* (1968-1976) and associated editor in chief of *La Vanguardia* (1976-1979)

6. Published books

- 1990. La memòria és un gran cementeri, Barcelona: Edicions 62
- 7. Activities related with Journalism

Ibáñez Escofet studied at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1952)

8. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.286, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #32

1. Name

Fernando Jáuregui Campuzano

- **2.** Place and date of birth Santander, 1950
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 5508)

4. Publications, functions, dates

Jáuregui began his career as a journalist at Pyresa agency in 1972 and working for this agency he was sent to cover the Portuguese Revolution between 1974 and 1975: he arrived in the beginning of June 1974 and left right after the elections of 1975, in the beginning of May. He worked as well for the agencies Europa Press and EFE and between 1975 and 1976 when he was working as a journalist in *Informaciones*, going back to Portugal to cover the 1976 first constitutional election. Collaborates with *Diario 16* (1976-1980), *Saida* (1977) and *El país* (1982-1989) and became head of section (Redactor jefe) of *El Periódico*. Later worked also in Radio and Television

5. Published books

1980.La otra historia de UCD, Madrid: Emiliano Escolar (co-authored with Manuel Soriano)

6. Activities related with Journalism

Jáuregui studied Law and Journalism in Madrid (EOP 1972)

7. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.295, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #33

- 1. Name José Javaloyes Berenguer
- **2.** Place and date of birth Elche, Alicante, 1936
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 3574)

4. Publications, functions, dates

Javaloyes was head of the National section of *El Correo Español/El Pueblo Vasco* (1962-1967) and afterwards started working in *ABC*: first as a journalist (1967-1972), then as head of section (1972-1976) and as head journalist (1976-1980). Later on Javaloyes became head of the TVE show "España hoy" (1976) and deputy editor in chief of $T\dot{u}$ (1977-1978).

Activities related with Journalism Javaloyes studied Law and then Journalism at the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1962).

6. Other career highlights Javaloyes won the Luca de Tena award in 1971

7. Family connections with Journalism

Brother of Antonio Javaloyes Berenguer (Elche, Alicante, 1939)

8. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981.*Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.295, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #34

- 1. Name José Jiménez Blanco
- 2. Place and date of birth Sevile, 1030
- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 2009
- **4. Profession or main activity** Professor of Sociology
- **5. Publications, functions, dates** Jiménez Blanco collaborated with several publications.

6. Published books

Among many others, Jiménez Blanco published an anthology of his press articles:

1978. *De Franco a las elecciones generales (artículos políticos)*, Madrid: Editorial Tecnos

7. Bibliography and references

Beltran, Miguel Villalva «Necrológica: "In Memóriam": José Jiménez Blanco, catedrático de Sociología», *El Pais*, 14.01.2009

Biographic file #35

1. Name

Andrés Maria Kramer Ferré

- 2. Place and date of birth San Sebastian, 20.09.1940
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 3867)
- 4. Publications, functions, dates

Kramer was a journalist of *Informaciones* (1965-1967), a head of section of *Diario SP* (1969-1969), a journalist of *Actualidad Española* (1970-1974) and correspondent in Lisbon and Brussels of Pyresa agency (1975-1979).

- 5. Published books
 - 1970. Checoslovaquia: Ensayo general para la independencia, Madrid: Editora Nacional
 - 1974. Chile: Historia de una experiencia socialista, Madrid: Peninsula
- 6. Activities related with Journalism Kramer studied Law and at the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1964).
- Bibliography and references
 López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX,
 pp.304, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #36

1. Name

Manuel Leguineche Bollar

- 2. Place and date of birth Vizcaya, 28.09.1941
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 5383)
- 4. Profession or secondary activity Writer

5. Publications, functions, dates

Leguineche started his career in the Bilbo weekly *Gran Vía* and worked mainly as war correspondent in Argelia, India and Pakistan, Vietnam, Nicaragua, etc. for *El Norte de Castilla, La Vanguardia, Triunfo* and other media; was also founder of news agencies Colpisa (1979) and LID (1971, later FaxPress).

6. Published books

- 1976. Portugal, la revolución rota, Madrid: Felmar

7. Activities related with Journalism

Leguineche studied at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1971)

- 8. Other career highlights Leguineche was awarded the Premio nacional de Periodismo in 1979.
- 9. Bibliography and references López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX, pp.313, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #37

1. Name

José Jorge Alves Letria

- 2. Place and date of birth Cascais, 08.06.1951
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (1979-2003)
- 4. Profession or secondary activity Writer, musician

5. Publications, functions, dates

As a journalist he started in the youth supplements of *Diario de Lisboa – Juvenil* and *A Mosca* - and then worked for *República*, *Diário de Notícias*, *Jornal de Letras*, etc. *Tele/eXprés* was his only experience as correspondent.

- 6. Published books He is also involved with politics and a published author of both poetry and fiction.
- 7. Activities related with Journalism

Letria studied Law and History at Universidade de Lisboa.

8. Other career highlights

Letria was also a member of the PCP between 1972 and 1991 and a city councilor responsible for cultural activities in Cascais between 1994 and 2002. Letria sang along with José Afonso before 1974 and was part of the Movimento da Canção de Resistencia.

Biographic file #38

1. Name

Ricardo Lezcano Escudero

- 2. Place and date of birth Madrid, 1917
- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 14.06.2013
- 4. Profession or main activity Tax Inspector
- 5. **Profession or secondary activity** Journalist (ROP 7547) and writer
- 6. Publications, functions, dates Lezcano collaborated with *Informaciones*, *El Pais*, *La Provincia* y *Sábado Gráfico* (1972-1981)
- 7. Published books
 - 1978.La ley de Jurisdicciones 1905-1906: una batalla perdida por la libertad de expresión, Madrid: Akal
 - 1979. El divorcio en la II Republica, Madrid: Akal
- 8. Activities related with Journalism

Lezcano studied at the University of Madrid (UM 1977)

9. Incidents

Politically Lezcano was member of the Federación de Partidos Socialistas that later was absorbed by PSOE.

10. Bibliography and references López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981.*Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.315Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #39

1. Name

Joaquín Carlos López Lozano (Roberto de Arenzaga for international subjects)

2. Place and date of birth Granada, 1913

3. Place and date of death Seville, 12.11.1998

- 4. Profession or main activity Journalist (ROP 805)
- **5.** Publications, functions, dates López Lozano started in *El Correo de Andalucia* (1936-1944), worked for *ABC Sevilla* as head journalist (1944-1961) and its editor in chief (1962-1976).
- 6. Activities related with Journalism López Lozano was president of the Sevillian Press Association.
- 7. Bibliography and references
 López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp. 44 Madrid: Algar Editorial
 López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp. 323, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #40

1. Name

Salvador López de la Torre

- **2. Place and date of birth** Sevile, 06.05.1919
- **3.** Place and date of death 03.02.2011
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 1787)

5. Publications, functions, dates

Lopez de la Torre started his career in *ABC Sevilla* in 1945, was a sports journalist for *Arriba* and correspondent in Paris for *El Diario Vasco* and Informaciones, becoming Editor-in-chief of the latter (1959-1960). Lopez de la Torre returned to *ABC* in the 1960's, where he was editorialist (1965) and correspondent in Argel and, in 1967, special correspondent in Moscow. Later Lopez de la Torre became editor-in-chief of *Nuevo Diario* in 1970, which he left in 1972 to incorporate EFE Agency (1972-1980) and Agency Pyresa (1975-1976).

6. Activities related with Journalism

Lopez de la Torre studied at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1951).

7. Other career highlights

Lopez de la Torre was awarded by the Francoist regime for being a soldier and a journalist (he won several prizes: the Francisco Franco in 1970; the Jose Antonio Primo de Rivera in 1966; the África in 1961 and the Luca de Tena 1964).

8. Incidents

López de la Torre fought in the civil war alongside with the insurgents and incorporated the Blue Division that fought in the Soviet Union front during the IIWW.

9. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp. 327, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Pérez-Maura, Ramón «Fallece Salvador López de la Torre, premio Luca de Tena en 1964», *ABC*, 04.02.2011

- 1. Name Emilio Lozano García
- 2. Place and date of birth Madrid, 1942
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 5683)
- **4. Publications, functions, dates** Lozano was a journalist at ABC (1974-1976) and EFE agency (1976-1980)
- **5.** Activities related with Journalism Lozano studied journalism at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1972)
- **6. Bibliography and references** López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.33, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #42

- 1. Name
 - Adrián Mac Liman

2. Publications, functions, dates

Adrián Mac Liman was *La Vanguardia*'s correspondent in Geneva (1974) and then *Diario 16* correspondent in Zurich (1977).

Biographic file #43

1. Name

Pablo Magaz Leboucher

- 2. Place and date of birth Madrid, 1924
- **3.** Place and date of death Valencia, 23.09.1983
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 5389)
- **5. Profession or secondary activity** Magaz was a military

6. Publications, functions, dates

Magaz was ABC's correspondent of the Spanish retreat from Sahara and special correspondent in Middle East. From 1976 on and for several years he has also ABC's correspondent in Bonn, Germany.

Magaz replaced *ABC*'s permanent correspondent in Lisbon, José Salas y Guirior, for about a month and a half (03.10.1975-19.11.1975) on autumn 1975.

7. Activities related with Journalism

Magaz studied at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1971)

8. Bibliography and references

«Necrologicas», *ABC*, 25.09.1983, pp. 40. López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio (1981) *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp. 34, Madrid: Algar Editorial

- 1. Name Domingo Manfredi Cano
- 2. Place and date of birth Aznalzázar, Seville, 1918
- **3.** Place and date of death Alicante, 1998
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 4276)
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Writer

6. Publications, functions, dates

Manfredi Cano was a journalist (1947-1971) and head journalist (1971-1981) at RNE, correspondent of RTVE in Lisbon (1968), collaborator of Logos agency, *En Pie* and *El Álcazar* (1976-1977).

- Published books
 Manfredi Cano has an extensive list of books published as well as scripts for cinema and television (TVE).
- 8. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio .1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.343, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #45

1. Name

Maria Dolores Masana Argüelles

- **2.** Place and date of birth Barcelona, 1936
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 5544)

4. Publications, functions, dates

Masana was a journalist of the international section of *La Vanguardia* (1973-1979). Recently she became the president of Journalists without Borders and vice president of the Complains and Deontology Commission of FAPE (Federación de Asociaciones de Periodistas de España).

 Activities related with Journalism Masana studied at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo en Barcelona (EOPB 1972)

6. Family connections with Journalism

Masana was married to Carlos Nadal (1924-2010, brother of Santiago Nadal), who was a Member of GDP.

7. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.367, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #46

1. Name

José Teofilo Menchero Dueñas

2. Place and date of birth

Los Yébenes de Toledo, 1941

- **3.** Profession or main activity Journalist (ROP 5318)
- **4. Publications, functions, dates** Menchero was a journalist at *Informaciones* (1971-1978) and correspondent in London (1977).
- 5. Activities related with Journalism Menchero studied at the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1971)
- **6. Bibliography and references** López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.376, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #447

1. Name

Alberto Miguez Alvarellos

- **2.** Place and date of birth La Coruña, 1940
- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 25.10.2009
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 4349)
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Writer

6. Publications, functions, dates

Miguez was head of the international section of *Madrid* (1967-1971), and after this newspaper was closed down Morocco was his first destination as correspondent of *La Vanguardia*; it was followed by Chile and then Portugal for about two years. Miguez left *La Vanguardia* for the organization of the international section of the new *El Pais* (1976-1977), but went back to working as diplomatic correspondent again for *La Vanguardia* and *ABC*.

7. Published books

- 1971. La Comuna de Paris: ensayo sobre un mito histórico, Madrid: Cuadernos para el dialogo
- 1973. Marruecos en la encrucijada, Madrid: Miguel Castellote

8. Activities related with Journalism

Miguez studied Philosophy and Humanities and Journalism at the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo in Madrid (EOP 1965).

9. Incidents

Miguez was expelled from Chile by the Military Junta at the end of 1973

10. Bibliography and references

Cembrero, Ignacio «Necrológica: Alberto Míguez, un trotamundos ilustrado», *El Pais*, 29.09.2009

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.382-383, Madrid: Algar Editorial

- 1. Name Salvador Millet i Bel
- 2. Place and date of birth Osona, 1912
- **3.** Place and date of death Barcelona, 1998
- 4. Profession or main activity Economist
- **5. Publications, functions, dates** Millet I Bel collaborated often with *La Vanguardia* and *Destino*.
- 6. Published books
 Among others, Millet i Bel published:

 1978. ¿Què significa ser conservador, avui?, Barcelona: Columna

Biographic file #49

1. Name

Jaume Miravitlles Navarra

- 2. Place and date of birth Figueres, Girona, 1906
- **3.** Place and date of death Barcelona, 1988
- **4. Profession or main activity** Politician until 1940's and Journalist (ROP 7240) from then on
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Writer

6. Publications, functions, dates

In the 1930's Miravitlles published in *L'Opinió* and *L'Hora* (1930-1931) and was editor in chief of *L'Hora and El Poble Català* (during exile). Returned from exile, Miravitlles collaborated with *El Correo Catalán* (signing as "Spectator"), *Tele estel* (signing as "Jaume Figueres"), *La Vanguardia, Tele/eXprés, Informaciones* and *Destino*.

7. Published books

- 1931. Contra la cultura burguesa, Barcelona: L'hora
- 1935. Crítica del 6 d'octubre, Barcelona: Acer
- 1971, Barcelona, latitude Nova York, longitude París, Barcelona: Pòrtic
- 1972. Episodis de la Guerra civil espanyola, Barcelona: Pòrtic
- 1977.Los comunicados secretos de Franco, Hitler y Mussolini, Barcelona: Plaza & Janés
- 1978. *Carteles de la República y de la Guerra Civil*, Barcelona: Centre d'Estudis d'Història Contemporània
- 1980. Gent que he conegut, Barcelona: Destino

8. Other career highlights

Creator of the *Comissariat de Propaganda de la Generalitat de Catalunya* (1936-1939), Miravittles won the Josep Pla award for his book *Gent que he conegut*.

9. Incidents

Miravittles was in exile twice, the first one in the 1920's after had been convicted to jail for political reasons and the second time, for more than twenty years (France, Mexico,

and United States of America), due to his prominent role as a Republican politician. His political activism started in nationalist groups such as *Estat Català*, evolved to communist groups such as *Bloc Obrer i Camperol* and POUM; and in 1934 Miravitlles joined *Esquerra Republicana de Catalunya* (ERC). Later in life, Miravittles remains close to ERC but also to *Esquerra Democràtica de Catalunya* (1975-1978), party that will be divided in two and merged into, respectively, ERC and *Convergencia Democràtica de Catalunya*.

10. Bibliography and references

Guillamet, Jaume, «El somriure de la República», *El país*, 23.03.2006 López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.386, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #50

- 1. Name Joaquim Monzó i Gómez (Quim Monzó)
- **2.** Place and date of birth Barcelona, 24.03.1952
- **3. Profession or main activity** Writer
- 4. Profession or secondary activity Columnist

5. Publications, functions, dates

Monzó is a Catalan writer who in the 1970's wrote several news report, mostly of war theatres such as Vietnam, Cambodia, African liberation wars, Northern Ireland, etc., in partnership with Albert Abril and published in *Tele/eXprés*. Currently he maintains a daily column in *La Vanguardia*.

Biographic file #51

- 1. Name Santiago Nadal Gaya
- 2. Place and date of birth Lleida, 1909
- **3.** Place and date of death Barcelona 1974
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 952)

5. Publications, functions, dates

Nadal was editor in chief of *El Álcazar* (1936), deputy editor in chief of *La Voz de España and El pueblo Vasco* (1937) and editor in chief of *El Correo Español* (1938-1940). Then Nadal became head journalist (1940-1969) and deputy editor in chief (1969-1974) of *La Vanguardia* and also wrote for *Destino*.

6. Activities related with Journalism

Nadal studied Law at the University of Barcelona

7. Other career highlights

Nadal was president of the Barcelona Press Association (1971-1974)

8. Incidents

Monarchist, supporter and member of the private council of Don Juan de Borbón

9. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.410, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #52

1. Name

Teodoro Naranjo Domínguez

- 2. Place and date of birth Madrid, 27.07.1930
- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 27.07.1982
- **4. Profession or main activity** Photojournalist (ROP 4175)

5. Publications, functions, dates

Previouly to have studied journalism, Naranjo was already working at *Prensa Española*, publisher of *ABC*. Afterwards was a photojournalist in *ABC* (1956-1981).

Activities related with Journalism
 Naranjo studied at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1956)

7. Other career highlights Naranjo was given the Mingote award in 1979

8. Bibliography and references

«Necrológicas: Teodoro Naranjo, redactor gráfico del diario 'Abc'», *El Pais*, 28.07.1982 López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981.*Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp. 411, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #53

- 1. Name Fernando Ónega López
- 2. Place and date of birth Mosteiro, Lugo, 1947
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 5218)

4. Publications, functions, dates

Ónega was a journalist (1973-1976) and deputy editor in chief (1976-1979) of *Arriba*; later was also editor in chief of *Ya* (1985-1986). On the radio Ónega was at broadcaster SER's programme "Hora 25" (1979) and was editor of information at COPE (1986-1990). For TVE, Ónega worked in "España, hoy" (1976) and was head of the programme "Revista de Prensa" (1980).

5. Activities related with Journalism

Ónega studied at the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1970)

6. Other career highlights

Ónega won the National Journalism award, José Antonio Primo de Rivera, in 1976.

7. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.425, Madrid: Algar Editorial

- 1. Name José Oneto Revuelta
- 2. Place and date of birth San Fernando, Cádiz, 14.03.1942
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 5069)
- 4. Publications, functions, dates

Oneto started working in *Madrid* until this one was closed in 1971. Then Oneto worked for Agence France Press and was one of the founders of Colpisa, and through this agency his chronicles were published in fifteen newspapers, including *La Vanguardia*. In 1974 Oneto began working in *Cambio 16* as a journalist (1974-1975) then as deputy editor-in-chief (1975-1976) and editor-in-chief (1976-1981). He also wrote for *Historia 16* (1974-1976) and *Diario 16* (1976) and was editor in chief of Mujer 16 (1975-1977).

Activities related with Journalism
 Oneto studied at the Escuela de Periodismo de la Iglesia (EPI 1969)

6. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.425, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #55

- 1. Name Pere Oriol Costa Badia
- **2.** Place and date of birth 1940
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist
- 4. Profession or secondary activity Professor
- Publications, functions, dates
 Oriol Costa was journalist, deputy editor in chief and editor in chief (1976) of
 Tele/eXprés.
- 6. Incidents Member of GDP, militant of PSC
- 7. Bibliography and references Roglan, J. 1992. El Grup Democràtic de Periodistes, 1966-1976 :crònica d'un periodisme esperançat, Barcelona: Col·legi de Periodistes de Barcelona/Diputació de Barcelona.

Biographic file #56

- 1. Name Javier Martínez de Padilla (Javier M. de Padilla)
- 2. Place and date of birth Argamasilla de Alba, Ciudad Real, 1927
- 3. Place and date of death

14.10.1995

4. Profession or main activity Journalist (ROP 4279)

Durianst (KOF 4273)

5. Publications, functions, dates

Padilla started publishing in *Pueblo* and in 1954 became the newspaper's correspondent in Brazil and also press attaché of the Spanish Embassy in Rio de Janeiro. Four years afterwards Padilla became *Madrid*'s correspondent in Argel, Tangier, Tunez, Middle East, etc. Since 1965, Padilla was correspondent for *La Vanguardia*, mostly in Far East, having been in Japan for three years. Padilla was also published by *Marca*, El Noticiero Universal, *Ya*, etc.

6. Activities related with Journalism

Padilla studied Law in Madrid and never attended a Journalism school, reason why he had troubles getting registered.

7. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.339, Madrid: Algar Editorial

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp. 358, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #57

- 1. Name
 - Inocente Palazón Olivares
- 2. Place and date of birth Puerta de Segura, Jaén, 1907
- **3.** Place and date of death 1977
- 4. Profession or main activity Journalist
- 5. Publications, functions, dates

Palazón Olivares was a journalist in *Provincia* (1929-1933), *La Época* (1933-1936) *Hoja del Lunes* and *Arriba* (1939-48); was correspondent of *ABC* in London in the beginning of the 1950's and in Rio de Janeiro for *Ya* (1952). Then, in Lisbon, Palazón Olivares was correspondent of *Madrid* (1960), Agency *Logos* (1963) and *La Vanguardia* (1953-1974).

6. Published books

While in Portugal Palazón translated to Spanish *Mientras soplan los vientos de la história... (un año de politica portuguesa)* by Francisco de Paula Dutra Faria published in 1968 by panorama and *Fátima* by Jorge Felner da costa published on a second edition by Olisipo in 1967.

7. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981.*Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.438, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #58

- 1. Name
 - José Pastor Caro
- 2. Place and date of birth

Linares, 1919

- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 2010
- **4. Profession or main activity** Photojournalist

5. Publications, functions, dates

Pastor worked in *Arriba* from 1953 until 1979: as a photojournalist (1948-1974) as head of section (1974-1975) and head journalist (1975-1979) He also worked in *Marca* (1980). After the closed down of *Arriba*, Pastor is incorporated by the Press Office of La Moncloa, where he stays until his retirement in 1984, despite having continued to work as a photographer until 2007 publishing his work at the APM (Asociación de Prensa de Madrid).

6. Activities related with Journalism

Pastor graduated from the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo in 1965 (EOP 1952).

7. Incidents

Pastor fought in the civil war, as a pilot, presumably on the Republican side: "He sido republican, trbajé desde el principio en la prensa más franquista, pasé por Unión de Centro Democrático y terminé en el Partido Socialista Obrero Español (PSOE). ¡Esto sí que es democracia periodística!"

8. Bibliography and references

Caballo, Diego, «Necrológica: José Pastor, el fotógrafo del instante preciso», *El país*, 24.12.2010

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.446, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #59

1. Name

Florentino Pérez Embid

- **2. Place and date of birth** Aracena, Seville, 12.06.1918
- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 23.12.1974
- 4. Profession or main activity Professor and historian
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Writer and columnist

6. Publications, functions, dates

Pérez Embid was correspondent of *El Correo de Andalucia* (1933-1936), wrote for *La Provincia* (1937) and *Boletín de Estudiantes de Acción Católica* (1940), collaborated with *ABC Sevilla* and *ABC* (1943-1945), *Arriba* (1948-1951), *Ateneo* (1951-1954) *La Actualidad Española* (1953-1956), *Madrid* and *Informaciones*.

7. Activities related with Journalism

Pérez Embid lectured at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (1950) and General manager of Information (1951-1957).

8. Incidents

Member of Opus Dei

9. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.456, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #60

1. Name

Baltasar Porcel i Pujol

- 2. Place and date of birth Andratx, Mallorca, 14.03.1937
- **3.** Place and date of death Barcelona, 01.07.2009
- 4. Profession or main activity Writer
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Columnist
- **6. Publications, functions, dates** Porcel collaborated with *La Vanguardia*, *ABC*, *Destino*, *Tele estel*, *Serra d'Or*

7. Activities related with Journalism

Porcel as an extensive list of books published that include novels, short stories, theatre and several other genres.

8. Other career highlights

Porcel won the Journalism awar, Ramón Godó, in 1968.

9. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.475, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #61

1. Name

Juan Ramón Pérez de las Clotas

- 2. Place and date of birth Gijón, 25.10.1923
- **3.** Place and date of death Gijón, 28.02.2012
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 1364)

5. Publications, functions, dates

Pérez de las Clotas started his career at the daily *Región* and then was head of section of *El Comercio* (1950) and *La Nueva España* (1951-1963). Afterwards he became editorin-chief of several publications such as *Libertad* in Valladolid (1963-1964), *Alerta* in Santander (1980) and *La Nueva España* in Oviedo, a Falangist publication (1964-1966). Pérez de las Clotas was also technical deputy editor-in-chief of the Movimiento's network and correspondent of *Arriba* and Pyresa in Lisbon (1969-1970) and of EFE agency in La Habana (1969), remaining in EFE's service from 1970-1979.

6. Published books

7. Activities related with Journalism

He studied at Universidad de Oviedo, where he earned his Law degree and at the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (1944-1947; EOP 1947) in Madrid.

8. Incidents

Pérez de las Clotas had a republican father, supporter of the Reformist Party of Melquíades Álvarez that in 1931 became known by Liberal Democratic Republican Party.

9. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.455-456, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #62

- 1. Name Josep Ramoneda i Molins
- 2. Place and date of birth Cervera, Segarra, 1949
- Profession or main activity Professor of Contemporary Philosophy at Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona (1975-1990)
- 4. Profession or secondary activity Journalist
- 5. Publications, functions, dates *Tele/eXprés*' correspondent in Paris

Biographic file #63

- 1. Name José Reis
- 2. Profession or secondary activity Besides *Arriba*, José Reis was also published by *Pueblo*.

Biographic file #64

- 1. Name José Rey Féas-Alvite
- 2. Place and date of birth Santiago de Compostela, 1919
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 2175)

4. Publications, functions, dates

Rey was a journalist at Correo Gallego (1947-1952 and 1969-1980) and correspondent of *La voz de Galicia* (1966-1974), EFE agency, Europa Press (1970-1973) and *Hoja del Lunes* of Vigo (1969). Rey also worked for Radio Galicia (1967) and *Riazor* (1966).

5. Activities related with Journalism

Rey studied at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP1952)

6. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.502, Madrid: Algar Editorial

- 1. Name Luis Reyes Blanc
- 2. Place and date of birth Malaga, 1945
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 5453)
- 4. Profession or secondary activity Writer and ONU observer
- 5. Publications, functions, dates

As a journalist Reyes mostly worked as war correspondent in Africa and Middle East for newspapers such as *Madrid, Informaciones, el pais* and *Tiempo* magazine.

- Activities related with Journalism Reyes studied Law and Journalism at the Escuela de Periodismo de la Iglesia (EPI 1972)
- 7. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp. 502, Madrid: Algar Editorial, pp. 502

Biographic file #66

1. Name

Xavier Roig Giménez

- **2.** Place and date of birth Barcelona, 1946
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 4782)
- 4. Profession or secondary activity Professor at the Information Sciences of Universitat Autonoma de Barcelona
- 5. Publications, functions, dates
- 6. Roig worked as a journalist in several Barcelona based media between 1966 and 1979: Agencia Europa Press (1966-1975), *Diario de Barcelona* (1969-1070), *Tele/eXprés* (1972-1976), *Tierra 2/3* (1973-1978), *Catalunya Express* (1976) and *Hora Socialista* (1977).

7. Published books

1974. Portugal: la muerte de un fascismo. Crónica del golpe de Estado, Barcelona: Laia

8. Activities related with Journalism

Roig studied Law at the Universitat de Barcelona, Journalism at the Escuela de Periodismo de la Iglesia (EPI 1968) de Barcelona and got a Master, also in Journalism, at the Carleton University (Ottawa, Canada). Roig worked as a translator in Geneva for the UN (1980-1981). Later he became head of the press office of the Barcelona Mayor (1983-1996) and pursued political communication, working for Pasqual Maragall in the parliamentary election of 1999; for Joaquín Almunia in the general election of 2000 and for Joan Laporta in the FC Barcelona presidential election in 2003, among others. Roig manages the communication agency Roig i Associats.

9. Incidents

Member of GDP

10. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.524-525, Madrid: Algar Editorial Roglan, J. 1992. *El Grup Democràtic de Periodistes, 1966-1976 :crònica d'un periodisme esperançat*, Barcelona: Col·legi de Periodistes de Barcelona/Diputació de Barcelona.

Biographic file #67

- 1. Name
 - José María Ruiz Gallardón (also El Tabib Arrumi)
- 2. Place and date of birth Madrid, 02.05.1927
- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 17.11.1986
- 4. Profession or main activity Lawyer, Professor
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Politician, columnist
- Publications, functions, dates
 Ruiz Gallardón collaborated with, and wrote editorial comments for, *ABC* (1060-1979) and *El Imparcial* (1979-1980)
- Activities related with Journalism Ruiz Gallardón studied Law at the Central University of Madrid
- 8. Other career highlights

Ruiz Gallardón won the Luca de Tena award for his art criticism in ABC in 1970

9. Incidents

Monarchist and supporter of Don Juan de Borbón during the II Republic, Ruiz Gallardón was arrested with the Dionisio Ridruejo's group for organizing the Young Writers' Congress in 1956. In the 1970's Ruiz Gallardón was close to Alianza Popular.

10. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio .1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp. 539, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #68

1. Name

Margarita Sáenz-Diez Trias

- 2. Place and date of birth Barcelona, 1942
- **3.** Profession or main activity Journalist (ROP 5583)
- 4. Publications, functions, dates

Sáenz-Diez worked for *Informaciones* (1973), *La Vanguardia* (1974-1981) and was in 1979 one of the founding members of *El Periodico de Catalunya* and in 1989 moved to Madrid as a delegate of the newspaper in the Spanish capital.

- **5. Published booksActivities related with Journalism** Sáenz-Diez studied at the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo de Barcelona (EOPB 1972).
- 6. Family connections with Journalism

Sáenz-Diez is the wife of the well-known journalist Enric Sopena.

7. Incidents

Member of GDP and close to PSUC

8. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio (1981) *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.544, Madrid: Algar Editorial Roglan, J.1992. *El Grup Democràtic de Periodistes, 1966-1976 :crònica d'un periodisme esperançat*, Barcelona: Col·legi de Periodistes de Barcelona/Diputació de Barcelona.

Biographic file #69

1. Name

José Salas y Guirior

- 2. Place and date of birth Malaga, 1914
- **3.** Place and date of death Málaga, 12.10.1979
- 4. Profession or main activity Journalist (ROP 2865)

5. Profession or secondary activity

Salas was also a poet with many books published and at the end of his life, a novelist, wining the Ateneo de Sevilla prize in 1978 for his novel *Un viento que pasa*.

6. Publications, functions, dates

Salas was correspondent for *ABC* in South Africa (1960), Roma (1965), Rabat (1968) and Lisbon (-1977). While in South Africa, where he had gone on a four month trip in order to get in touch with the environment for a book he was planning, he started writing for *ABC* in 1954 and got a job as Information attaché of the Spanish Embassy and ended up staying for about three years. As a special correspondent he travelled around South Africa, Sahara, Leshoto, Guinea Equatorial, Italy, Morocco, Mozambique, etc.

7. Activities related with Journalism

Salas studied at the Universidad de El Escorial and Granada, earned a law degree. He also studied at the Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1953).

8. Other career highlights

Salas earned journalistic prizes for his chronicles, the Mariano de Cava in 1956 and the Costa del Sol prize both in 1961 and 1966.

9. Incidents

During the civil war he joined the "Brigadas Navarras". In 1976 Salas became Marquis of Guirior by his mother death. (BOE nº 169, 15 julio 1976, 13648/13820)

10. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.548, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Utrera Torremocha, Maria Victoria. 2002. «José Salas y Guirior».*Diccionario de Escritores de Málaga y su Provincia*, pp-871-87, Madrid: Castalia.

«Ha fallecido Jose Salas y Guirior» ABC, 13.10.1979, pp. 23

«Biografía y semblanza de José Salaas y Guirior» ABC sevilla, 05.04.1957, pp. 11

- 1. Name Consuelo Sánchez Vicente
- 2. Place and date of birth Madrid, 1953
- **3. Profession or main activity** Journalist
- 4. Publications, functions, dates

Sánchez was a journalist in *Arriba* (1976-1979) and in weekly *Al Día* (1978). After *Arriba* was closed down in 1979 she was assigned to the press office of the Agriculture Ministry (1979-1980), then Ministry of Health and Consumption (1980-1981) and after PSOE won the 1982 general elections to the Representative Office of the Government. Currently is a political opinion maker in different media (OTR agency, *La Vanguardia,* etc.).

5. Activities related with Journalism

Sánchez studied Information Sciences in Universidad Complutense de Madrid (1976)

6. Bibliography and references

«Consuelo Sánchez Vicente nueva directora general de Comunicación», *La Razón.es* 07.01.2012

Biographic file #71

- 1. Name Maximo San Juan Arranz (Máximo)
- 2. Place and date of birth Membrilla de Castrejón, Burgos, 18.02.1933
- **3. Profession or main activity** Comic, cartoonist, writer
- 4. Publications, functions, dates

Until 1962 worked as newsreader and head of programmes at *Radio Cadena Azul*(CAR), and from then on as a cartoonist for *Juventud* and *Arriba* (1962-1964), *Don José, El Correo Catalán, Mundo, Informaciones, SP, Por Favor, La codorniz, Pueblo* (1964-1976), *El pais* (1976-2007) and *ABC* (2008-).

5. Books published -1971. Este país, Madrid: Ediciones 99

- 1974. Carta abierta a la censura, Madrid: Ediciones 99

6. Bibliography and references

«ABC ficha al humorista gráfico Máximo Sna Juan», *ABC*, 02.04.2008 López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.552, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #72

1. Name

Carlos Sentís Anfruns

- 2. Place and date of birth Barcelona, 1911
- **3.** Place and date of death Barcelona, 19.07.2011

- 4. Profession or main activity Journalist (ROP 784)
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Politician (MP by UCD)

6. Publications, functions, dates

In the 1930's Sentís wrote for *La Publicitat* (1934), *L'Instant* (1934-1936) and collaborated with *La voz* and *Destino* (1938); was correspondent in the US for *ABC* and *La Vanguardia* (1940-1945) and in Paris for *La Vanguardia*, *Informaciones*, *Diario de Barcelona*, *ABC*, *La Gaceta del Norte* and the Argentinian *Clarín* (1960). In *Tele/eXprés*, Sentís was a journalist (1964-1966) and editor in chief (1966-1968). Sentís was also manager of EFE agency (1964-1967), owner and manager of agency Colpisa (1969-1976) and wrote for *El correo Catalán* (1969-1973) and *Informaciones* (1975) and later collaborated with *Avui* and *La Vanguardia* (1980).

7. Activities related with Journalism

Sentís was president of the Barcelona Press Association

8. Other career highlights Sentís won the Mariano Cavia award in 1948.

9. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.580, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #73

- 1. Name Jesús Suevos Fernández
- 2. Place and date of birth El Ferol, La Coruña, 12.12.1907
- **3.** Place and date of death Madrid, 19.05.2001
- 4. Profession or main activity Journalist (ROP 1300)
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Politician
- 6. Publications, functions, dates

Suevos was edito in chief of El Pueblo Gallego (1937-1940) and wrote (1945) and was editor in chief (1960) of weekly *Fotos*.

7. Activities related with Journalism

Suevos studied Law and was General Manager of Radio and Television (1951), General Manager of Cinematography (1961-1962) and was also the first Manager the Spanish television (TVE).

8. Other career highlights

Suevos won the National Journalism Award, Francisco Franco, in 1957

9. Incidents

Suevos was a founding member of la Falange in Galicia before the war

10. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio. 1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp. 599, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #74

- 1. Name Ramón Trias Farga
- **2.** Place and date of birth Barcelona, 27.12.1922
- **3.** Place and date of death Barcelona, 22.10.1989
- 4. Profession or main activity Politician (Mp for EDC and then for CDC and Senator)
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Professor of political economy
- **6. Incidents** After the civil war, Trias Farga lived in exile until 1950. Trias died while giving a public speech.

Biographic file #75

- 1. Name Manuel Vázquez Montálban
- 2. Place and date of birth Barcelona, 14.06.1939
- **3.** Place and date of death Bangkok, 18.10.2003
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 3432)
- 5. Profession or secondary activity Writer

6. Publications, functions, dates

Vázquez Montálban started in *Solidariedad Nacional* and weekly *El Español* (1960-1962) and after his time in prison wrotes for several publications and then in 1965 began at the weekly *Siglo XX, Triunfo* (1969-1978), *Tele/eXprés* (1970-1974; 1977), *Interviú, El Pais* etc. Vázquez Montálban is also founder of projects like *Por Favor* (1974-1978)

7. Published books

Vázquez Montálban is author of an extensive list of books that include essay, poetry and novels:

- 1963. Informe sobre la Información, Barcelona: Fontanella
- 1970. Manifiesto subnormal, Barcelona: Kairós
- 1971. Crónica sentimental de España, Barcelona: Lumen

8. Activities related with Journalism

Vázquez Montálban studied Philosophy and Humanities at Universitat de Barcelona and Journalism in the Escuela de Periodismo (EOP 1960).

9. Other career highlights

Vázquez Montálban won several literary prizes; and in 2004 the Catalonia Journalists' Guild (Col.legi de Periodistes de Catalunya) started an International award in his name with two categories: sports and cultural/politic journalism.

10. Incidents

In 1961 Vázquez Montálban joins PSUC after having been connected with Popular Liberation Front (FELIPE) and in 1962 he is condemned to three years in jail. Member of GDP

11. Bibliography and references

Roglan, J.1992. *El Grup Democràtic de Periodistes, 1966-1976 :crònica d'un periodisme esperançat*, Barcelona: Col·legi de Periodistes de Barcelona/Diputació de Barcelona.

Salgado, Francesc.2009. «La construcció de la identidad periodística de Manuel Vázquez Montalbán. De la censura a la transició (1960-1978)», PhD dissertation, Universitat Pompeu Fabra

Biographic file #76

1. Name

Vicent Ventura i Beltrán

- 2. Place and date of birth Castellón, 1924
- **3.** Place and date of death Valencia, 25.12.1998
- **4. Profession or main activity** Journalist (ROP 3017)
- 5. **Profession or secondary activity** Politician
- 6. Publications, functions, dates

Ventura worked as a journalist for RNE since 1951, was correspondent of *El Álcazar* (1957-1958), wrote for *Levante* (1960) and collaborated with several publications, Valencia Fruits, *La Vanguardia, Avui, Serra d'Or, Madrid, Informaciones, etc.*

7. Activities related with Journalism

Ventura studied at Escuela Oficial de Periodismo (EOP 1956)

8. Incidents

In his youth Ventura was a member of la Falange Española de las JONS. Ventura was in exile in the 1960's due to his militancy in nationalist and socialist movements of the Valencia zone (first PSV, then PSPV that was absorbed by PSOE and later on UPV).

9. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981. *Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.642, Madrid: Algar Editorial

Biographic file #77

1. Name

Jordi Ventura Subirats (Jorge Ventura)

- 2. Place and date of birth Barcelona, 1932
- **3.** Place and date of death Barcelona, 1999

4. Profession or main activity

Professor and economist at University of Barcelona

- 5. Profession or secondary activity Columnist (ROP 6038)
- 6. Publications, functions, dates

Ventura wrote for L'Opinió Catalana (1977) and wrote occasionally in Tele/eXprés.

7. Published books

- 1961. Alfons "el Cast": el primer comte-rei, Barcelona: Aedos
- 1963. Les Cultures minoritàries europees, Barcelona: Selecta
- 1963. Els Heretges catalans, Barcelona. Selecta
- 1965. *Vida del treball a tallers i fabriques: teoría de les nacions*, Barcelona: SA Mediterrània Edicions

8. Activities related with Journalism

Ventura studied at Escuela de Periodismo de la Iglesia (EPI 1974), where he lectured as well afterwards.

9. Incidents

Ventura was in exile between 1951 and 1956.

10. Bibliography and references

López de Zuazo Algar, Antonio.1981.*Catálogo de periodistas españoles del siglo XX*, pp.642, Madrid: Algar Editorial